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SHADOW HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD
27 September 2012

Present:-


Devon County Council


Councillor Stuart Barker, John Clatworthy, Councillor Andrea Davis, Jennie Stephens and Dr Virginia Pearson (Joint NHS / DCC)


Joint Engagement Board


Diana Crump 



District Council Representative

Councillor James McInnes 



Environmental Health

Robert Norley


Link Devon


Hilary Ackland


Northern, Eastern & Western (NEW) Devon Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG)

Dr Tim Burke


Apologies:


Dr Derek Greatorex 
(South Devon & Torbay CCG)

Steve Moore 

(NHS Cluster (Cornwall, Isles of Scilly, Plymouth & Torbay)

Also in attendance


Simon Tapley

(Interim Chief Commissioning Officer, Torbay & South Devon CCG)

Roland Pyle

(Policy Officer)

Ian Tearle

(Head of Health Policy)

Louise Raymond
(Public Health Transition Communication & Relationship Manager)


Jenny McNeill

(Assistant Director of Strategic Commissioning)


11.
Minutes

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 17 July 2012 be signed as a correct record.


MATTERS FOR DECISION

12.
South Devon and Torbay Clinical Commissioning Group Authorisation (Min 5)

The Shadow Board received a verbal report from Mr S Tapley (Interim Chief Commissioning Officer, Torbay & South Devon CCG) on progress with the South Devon and Torbay Clinical Commissioning Group Authorisation process. 

Delegates had received, at the previous meeting, the draft operating plan for 2012/13 and had made comments and suggestions on its contents. 


It was noted that the 360 degree survey feedback had been undertaken and that work was ongoing in terms of building the locality structure (five in total). In addition, the commissioning plan was being developed.

The Shadow Board discussed

· how the different populations of the localities would be taken into account in terms of meeting needs;
· how the publication timescales might be met and how the CCG would consult with the Shadow Board; and 

· how the Health and Wellbeing Strategy would inform the Strategy that the CCG was developing. 


RESOLVED that the update be noted and a further update be provided to the Shadow Board in January 2013.
13.
North, East and West (NEW) Devon Clinical Commissioning Group Plan

The Shadow Board received a report from the North, East and West (NEW) Devon Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) on their draft Integrated Commissioning Plan. The plan brought together the annual operating plan for the current year, the Commissioning intentions for the following year (2013/14) and the high level strategic plan and direction until 2014/15.


It was noted that the plan would set the framework and foundations for the work of NEW Devon Clinical Commissioning Group, and in particular would reflect the clinical commissioning requirements highlighted in the JSNA and Health and Wellbeing Strategies. It would also be used as a core document for submission for Clinical Commissioning Group authorisation.  


The paper provided an overview of the NEW Devon CCG and its vision and design principles. It outlined the integrated commissioning plan components and set out the opportunity for the Shadow Devon Health and Wellbeing Board to contribute to the developing plan.

In addition, Dr Burke (Chair of the NEW Devon CCG) gave a presentation which outlined the development of the NEW Devon CCG including locality information, the change associated with clinical commissioning, the vision of the CCG and the design principles being established, the focus and the three core strategies guiding the work, the authorisation process, engagement principles and the purpose and content of the integrated commissioning plan.

The Shadow Board discussed

· that the emphasis on the preventative agenda and the proposed engagement  activities were welcomed;
· the current tight time timescales might have an impact on engagement with ‘hard to reach’ groups;

· confirmation of the progress on the strategic framework and a reminder that this must reflect the JSNA;

· clarification on staffing and assistance to the CCG’s through the transitional processes; and

· an explanation as to how the Local Authority was being engaged.

RESOLVED 

(a) that the draft Integrated Commissioning Plan be circulated electronically to Board members on 8th October 2012, inviting comments as appropriate; and


(b) that the Health and Wellbeing Secretariat prepare a response on behalf of the Shadow Board and that this be shared with the CCG and an updated version be ratified by the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board on 15th November 2012.
14.
Joint Devon Strategic Needs Assessment and Draft Joint Devon Health and Wellbeing Strategy consultation

The Shadow Board considered the report of the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board Secretariat which included a draft of the Joint Devon Health and Wellbeing Strategy.

The report outlined that the latest Department of Health guidance (31st July 2012) which concluded that JSNAs should provide a unique picture of local needs and assets (thorough full engagement of all health and wellbeing board members, wider local partners and the local community), and through agreement of joint local priorities within JHWSs to inform joint action to tackle those needs, that Health and Wellbeing Boards would be able to lead action to improving people’s lives and reduce inequalities.


The report stated that the approach within Devon had been to mirror the guidance and it described in detail the consultation process undertaken and the feedback received which had fully informed the preparation of the draft Devon Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy. The Shadow Board noted that the Strategy had been drawn from the JSNA. 

The Strategy itself included includes sections on principles, including the life course focus, sources of evidence, the Devon overview, Health and Wellbeing priorities and measuring progress.


Virginia Pearson (Director of Public Health) added that all the priorities within the strategy were based around 4 strategic themes, being early family intervention and support, lifestyle interventions and prevention, independence in old age and social capital. The Shadow Board noted work was still required to link the objectives to some specific outcomes.

The Shadow Board discussed and suggested the following;

· consideration to quality of life issues for those with long term conditions (enabling better alignment with the NEW Devon strategy);
· the link between poor housing conditions and health problems, including falls and that the private sector housing market needed to form part of any action or strategy;

· that promoting equality needed to be a clear cross cutting theme throughout the document, to also ensure that the LA’s statutory duty of reducing health inequality was met;
· there was a need to strengthen the ‘young persons’ perspective;

· the importance of using external data sources to inform the strategy, especially those from the 3rd sector;
· simplification of the document by better cross reference to other external documents; and
· the actions for each priority are removed as is Figure 8 the categorisation table

RESOLVED 

(a) that draft Joint Devon Health and Wellbeing Strategy be endorsed subject to consideration of the issues raised above;

(b) that the revised draft Joint Devon Health and Wellbeing Strategy, following amendment, be circulated for further comment; 

(c) that a further draft be brought to the next meeting of the Shadow Board on 15th November 2012;

(d) that a Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy outcomes framework be developed;

(e) that the Health and Wellbeing Secretariat consider how the Shadow Board might hold partners to account and also the role of Scrutiny and bring a report to a future meeting.
15.
Public Sector Equality Duty and the Health and Wellbeing Board

The Shadow Board considered a position report of the Devon Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board Secretariat on the duties of the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board in respect of the Equality Act 2010. 

The report outlined that the public sector Equality Duty (S.149 of the Act) came into force on 5 April 2011 and applied to public bodies and others carrying out public functions. The aim was to support good decision-making by ensuring public bodies considered how different people would be affected by their activities, assist them in delivering policies and services which were efficient, effective, accessible and met all different people’s needs.


The Shadow Board also noted the specific duties, set out in regulation, which came into force on 10 September 2011. In addition, public bodies (including the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board, as a committee of the local authority) must publish information to demonstrate they have considered the three aims of the Equality Duty as part of the decision-making process. The three aims being 
· eliminate unlawful discrimination;
· advance equality of opportunity; and
· foster good relations. 

The report then outlined the specific responsibilities for the Shadow Devon Health and Wellbeing Board, in particular, the joint strategic needs assessment and what was required to ensure compliance, the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy and the Public Health Outcomes Framework.

RESOLVED 

(a) that the Shadow Board acknowledge the roles and responsibilities it holds in relation to the Equality Act 2010 and acts accordingly; and


(b) that the proposals for a new Joint Strategic Needs Assessment section, a Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy performance framework and training for Shadow Board members, as outlined at section 3 of the report, be agreed.

16.
Partnership Arrangements and Working Relationships

The Shadow Board considered a position report of the Devon Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board Secretariat on proposals for developing key partnership arrangements.

The Shadow Board had previously recognised, in the context of its discussions about stakeholders and governance, that its working relationships particularly with the Devon Safeguarding Adults Board, Devon Safeguarding Children Board, the Safer Devon Partnership and the Local Enterprise Partnership would need to be developed as it moved towards statutory status in April 2013.


The Shadow Board noted that, in view of the alignments between agendas of the key partnerships identified by the Shadow Board, it was proposed a mutual sharing of meeting minutes, strategies, reports and implementation plans be facilitated which would ensure a coordinated and coherent approach to shared objectives and actions, with working relationships to be reviewed annually.


Virginia Pearson added that, in respect of the JSNA, there had been joint working with the Police.


RESOLVED

(a) that the provisions of the draft Care and Support Bill in relation to Adult Safeguarding Boards be noted;

(b) that a report be brought to the next meeting on the work of the Safeguarding Boards, to explore joint working arrangements; and


(c) that the requirement to be partner for the Police and Crime Commissioner and also work with the Local Enterprise Partnership on joint priorities and projects be noted; and


(d) that further consideration be given to sharing meetings minutes and work programmes with all key partners and to review those working relationships annually. 


MATTERS FOR INFORMATION

17.
Draft Guidance on Joint Strategic Needs Assessments and Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy Consultation Feedback

The Shadow Board considered a report of the Devon Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board Secretariat on the latest draft guidance on the preparation of Joint Strategic Needs Assessments and Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategies and also a proposed response to the consultation questions. 

The report outlined the main aspects of the guidance in relation to both Joint Strategic Needs Assessments and the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategies and also in relation to promoting integration between services and partnership working.

The Shadow Board noted that an analysis of the guidance in relation to the work, both underway and proposed, through the Shadow Devon Health and Wellbeing Board demonstrated that the approach was and would be compliant with the duties and powers proposed.


RESOLVED that the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment and Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy consultation response be approved.
18.
HealthWatch Commissioning

(Diana Crump declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in this item and withdrew from the meeting during its consideration)

The Shadow Board received a verbal update on the County Council’s current commissioning of HealthWatch Devon. It was noted that the Council had issued the ‘invitation to tender’ on 10th September 2012 and the specification enabled an organisation or group of organisations to show how they could deliver the range of local HealthWatch functions. The deadline for tenders is 30th October 2012 and there is an intention to award the contract on 22nd January 2013 in order that HealthWatch Devon would be fully operational on 1st April 2013 with the contract running to March 2016. . A representative of Healthwatch Devon will join the Board.

RESOLVED that the update be noted.
19.
Public Health Transition: Update

The Shadow Board received a verbal update from Virginia Pearson (Director of Public Health) on the transition of Public Health functions from the NHS to the Local Authority.

It was noted that, from 1st April 2013 and in line with the transition, a number of staff from the NHS would transfer to the employ of the County Council.


The amount of available funding was yet to be confirmed, although this was anticipated during December and there would be a number of mandated responsibilities that would form part of that budget. The Shadow Board noted that a ‘Receiver Board’ was reviewing the process and managing any risks with the transition.

RESOLVED that the update be noted and this subject be a standing agenda item on future Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board agendas.
20.
Updates from Board Members

The Shadow Devon Health and Wellbeing Board received the following updates;

Councillor Andrea Davis informed the Shadow Board that a recent safeguarding children peer review of Devon by the Local Government Association had commented that the Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board had made a good start to its work and activities. 

RESOLVED that the positive comments made by the Peer Review be noted


OTHER MATTERS

21.
Communication and Engagement


The Shadow Board considered the report of the Communications Lead Officer on the Communications and Engagement.

Delegates noted that the Communications and Engagement Plan ensured that staff and stakeholders understood the make-up, role, responsibilities, priorities and timescales of the Shadow Devon Health and Wellbeing Board.


The report outlined that communications and engagement activity to promote the work, principles and priorities of the Board was ongoing and that recent activities had included a public consultation / engagement exercise on the proposed priorities of the Board, including a stakeholder event and consultation conducted through Fusion and online, a style guide and templates for documents, presentations and other material for board members to use and the updated website.


The report highlighted the proposed communications for the forthcoming month which included;
· publication of the draft Devon Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy (with amendments) for feedback and comment;

· planning for the partner engagement event on Health and Wellbeing Boards and public health transition; and 

· a media plan with local media and specialist national press, to highlight the Board’s development and work.


RESOLVED 


(a) that the proposed communications actions, as outlined at paragraph 2 of the report, be endorsed; and 


(b) that the proposed new branding for the website and publications, as outlined at appendix B of the report, also be endorsed.

22.
Scrutiny Work Programme

The Shadow Board received a copy of Council’s Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee and People’s Scrutiny Committee work programme in order that it may review the items being considered, be informed of the work programme and avoid any potential duplications.

Delegates noted some of the issues being considered such as;

· Development and Implementation of Health and Wellbeing Boards and associated Strategies;

· Response to the Community Hospitals Task Group report

· Falls - Spotlight Review

· JSNA information and developments for the Armed Forces

· Healthwatch progress; and 

· Understanding CCG development


RESOLVED that the Scrutiny work programme be noted, but that future work programmes include the Place Scrutiny Committee.
23.
Local Government Association: Development Tool for Health and Wellbeing Boards

The Shadow Board received a copy of the Local Government Associations recent Development Tool for Health and Wellbeing Boards.


As Boards had been operating in Shadow form across the country for some time, the LGA had worked with the NHS Leadership Academy, other national organisations and representatives of Health and Wellbeing Boards to co-produce a new development tool. 

The aim of the tool was to help assess the readiness of the Board, how effective it was being in practice and how that effectiveness was being enhanced over a period of time. The tool also aimed to help Boards explore their strengths and opportunities to improve, through assessing how their board was performing in relation to 17 key issues. 

RESOLVED that the development day for shadow Board members on the Public Sector Equality Duty (referred to in minute 15(a) above) include the carrying out of a self assessment (using the LGA’s Development Tool) of readiness to become a statutory Board.
24.
Forward Plan


The Board considered the contents of the Forward Plan, as outlined below;
	Meeting


	Items

	Thursday 15th  November 2012 @ 10.00am
	Clinical Commissioning Group Authorisation

Joint Health & Wellbeing Strategy 2012/13 final draft
NEW Devon CCG Integrated Commissioning Plan

	
	Joint Strategic Needs Assessment

	
	Communications update

	
	Public Health transition

	
	HealthWatch commissioning

	
	Secondary legislation

Risk Register and Assurance

LGA “Development Tool for Health and Wellbeing Boards” Assessment of Devon

	
	

	Thursday 17th January 2013 @ 10.00am
	Clinical Commissioning Group Authorisation and Integrated Commissioning Plans

South Devon and Torbay Clinical Commissioning Group Authorisation (Mr Tapley)
Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy outcomes framework

	
	National Commissioning Board representation

	
	Communications

	
	Public Health transition

HealthWatch Commissioning

	
	

	Thursday 21st March 2013 @ 10.00am 
	Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2013-14

Joint Strategic Needs Assessment 2013-14

HealthWatch Commissioning

Public Health transition

	
	

	
	

	
	

	Items to add 
	Children’s Plan 

Equality & protected characteristics outcomes framework

Shadow Board roles and holding Partners to account (inc role of Scrutiny) 




RESOLVED that the forward plan be agreed, including the items agreed at the meeting.
25.
Dates of Future Meetings 


RESOLVED 

(a) that future meetings be held on


Thursday 15th November 2012 @ 10.00am


Thursday 17th January 2013 @ 10.00am


Thursday 21st March 2013 @ 10.00am


Thursday 20th June 2013 @ 10.00am


Thursday 19th September 2013 @ 10.00am

Friday 29th November 2013 @10.00am


Friday 31st January 2014 @ 10.00am


Friday 28th March 2014 @ 10.00am


(b) that the Health and Wellbeing Secretariat canvass a date for the Shadow Board to host a development day. Covering: the Public Sector Equality Duty, a self-assessment of readiness to become a statutory Board and training on Protocol and Procedure of Council meetings. 

*DENOTES DELEGATED MATTER WITH POWER TO ACT

The meeting started at 2.00pm and finished at 4.07pm.

